
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G104163

CRAIG DUCK CLAIMANT

ARK HIGHWAY & TRANSPORTATION DEPT RESPONDENT

PUBLIC EMPLOYEE CLAIMS DIVISION RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED MARCH 1, 2012 

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EDDIE H. WALKER, JR., Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by WILLIAM WHARTON, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 8, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 19, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 21, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant suffered a compensable injury to his low back

on February 8, 2010.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s left hip injury of July 8,

2010.

2. Temporary total disability in regards to the left hip from

May 19, 2011, to a date to be determined.

3. Temporary total disability in regards to the back from

August 31, 2011, to a date to be determined.

4. Related medical for the left hip.

5. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that in addition to
sustaining a compensable injury to his back on
July 8, 2010, he also sustained a compensable
injury to his left hip.

The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
reasonably necessary medical treatment in
regard to his left hip.

The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from on or
about May 25, 2011 until a date yet to be
determined.  He further contends that at the
current time, he was temporally and totally
disabled because of his back, without his hip
being considered.

The Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee in
regard to any disability benefits that have
not already been paid.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents contend that the Claimant
cannot prove by a preponderance of the
credible evidence that he sustained a
compensable injury to his left hip on July 8,
2010 (the date that the admittedly compensable
injury to Claimant’s back took place) within
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the meaning of Ark. Code Annot. §11-9-102.
The Respondents reserve the right to state
additional contentions (or to modify those
stated herein) pending the completion of
discovery.”

The claimant in this matter is a sixty-year-old male who was

employed by the respondent on July 8, 2010, when he suffered a

compensable injury to his low back.  The claimant has asked the

Commission to consider whether he suffered a compensable left hip

injury in the same accident that caused his compensable low back

injury.  The claimant has very little memory about the events that

he alleges to have caused his left hip injury.  However, the

claimant called Lynn Elmore to testify at the hearing who is also

employed by the respondent.  Mr. Elmore was present when the

claimant sustained his admittedly compensable back injury and it is

that same event that the claimant now alleged to have caused his

left hip injury.  Mr. Elmore’s testimony about the accident and his

interaction with the claimant shortly after the accident follows:

“Q. Do you recall an accident on July the 8th

of 2010?

A. Yes.

Q. Were you actually present at the accident
site?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you know Mr. Craig Duck?

A. Yes.

Q. Will tell us what you saw happen in
connection with that accident?

A. Well, whenever I was flagging and the
truck swerved and come into the back of the
crew cab, Duck was on the side of the
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interstate where it’s coming into, and when
the truck hit the back of our crew cab, Duck
put his hands up on top of the hood of that
pickup and it knocked him down on the ground
in front of the pickup in the lane there.

Q. Did you actually see this happen yourself
or are you going by what somebody told you?

A. I seen it.

Q. Did it actually knock him down?

A. Yes.

Q. You got any idea – did it knock him any
distance or just knock him straight on the
ground or?

A. No, it knocked down in front of the crew
cab there, about the length of the truck
there.

Q. And a typical crew cab truck is about how
long?

A. It’s four door.

Q. Four door, full sized truck?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay, did you talk to him after this –
immediately after this happened?

A. Yes, after I dropped flag paddle and run
towards the ditch.  

Q. Okay.

A. When I turned around that’s when the
truck – I hollered for him to look out.

Q. When you say him, you talking about Mr.
Duck.

A. Mr. Duck.  I hollered at Duck to look out
and then he grabbed a hold of the side of that
crew cab and then when the truck hit it just
like V’ed that truck in the middle and the
metal come around and that’s when he put his
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hands on the front of that truck and it
knocked him.

Q. Okay, did you actually talk to him after?

A. I ask him if he was okay.

Q. Okay, did – based upon your just looking
at him, did he appear to be dazed or anything
or did he look okay?

A. He was pretty spaced out.”

The claimant was seen at Summit Medical Center in Van Buren,

Arkansas, that same day.  The claimant was given medication for

pain.  In the clinical impression portion of the medical report

from that visit it states, “Myalgia strain.”  That report was

submitted into evidence and is found at Respondents Exhibit 1,

Pages 10-11A.  A portion of that medical report found specifically

on Page 11A states:

“History obtained from: Patient.
Denies being hit, STS was just pushing a
vehicle and strained his groin muscles.

Onset of symptoms was 6 hour(s) ago.  Symptoms
came on gradually and became progressively
worse.”

The Summit Medical Center’s report differs greatly from the

testimony of Mr. Elmore as to the claimant being struck and then

thrown the length of a four door pickup truck.  However, this could

be explained by the altered mental state of the claimant after the

accident that was described by Mr. Elmore.  Mr. Elmore is a current

employee of the respondent who appeared through a subpoena and

having had the opportunity to see and hear his testimony, I find it

to be credible as to the events of the accident.
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The claimant then began to treat with Dr. Niba.  Progress

notes were submitted into evidence regarding the claimant’s

treatment with Dr. Niba.  At the July 22, 2010, visit with Dr. Niba

the claimant complained of right knee pain and swelling.  In a

progress note dated February 25, 2011, the claimant complained of

back pain and leg pain.  These complaints continued and are again

seen in the progress note from Dr. Niba on March 31, 2011.

On April 9, 2011, the claimant reported to the Mercy St.

Edward emergency room.  Following is the history of present illness

portion of the medical report from that emergency room visit:

Craig R Duck, a 59 y.o. male presents to the
ED with a Chief Complaint of Back Pain

HPI Comments: July 2010, working on highway
crew and was hit by a truck and knocked 50 ft.
He was seen at an ER then - he tells me all
they did was laugh at him, but he also then
says he has no recall until going into work
the next Monday.  He’s had back pain in the
low back since then and has been seeing Dr.
Niba at cornerstone clinic every 2-3 months
since.  All he has had done was an xray of his
legs, and given hydrocodone, was told the
accident “activated his arthritis.”  He has
recently started having more pain into both
legs to the knees.  Saw his PCP one week ago,
he says the doctor said something about “a
rupture” and pt got upset and left (i take it
the pt. thought he was talking about a hernia,
maybe doctor was talking about disch
rupture??).  So now without a doctor (sic) he
came here.  This is all covered by W/C so far.
Still working with highway crew but getting
harder to work and walk and he fears being
fired when he only has 2 years left to
retirement.

Patient is a 59 y.o. male presenting with back
pain.  The history is provided by the patient.
Back Pain
This is a chronic problem.  Episode onset: 9
months.  The problem occurs constantly.  The
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problem has been gradually worsening.  The
pain is associated with a pedestrian accident.
The pain is present in the lumbar spine.  The
pain radiates to the left thigh and right
thigh.  The pain is moderate.  Associated
symptoms include a fever (intermittent for
months) and weight loss (30 lbs over a few
months he says).”

On May 5, 2011, the claimant again reported to the Mercy St

Edward Mercy Medical System.  At that time, the claimant was

complaining of, among other things, “Pain shoots down leg to left

ankle, associated with prolonged walking and sitting.  Pain also

causes inability to sleep on a bed.”

On May 17, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Silver.  Dr.

Silver’s progress note from that visit can be found at Respondents

Exhibit 1, Pages 25-26.  Specifically, on Page 26 Dr. Silver

indicates impressions of left hip pain, low back pain, and MVC vs

pedestrian.  His plan portion of that progress note indicates he

would like to do a CT of the left hip.  The claimant was also

prescribed Lortab and Flexaril at that time.

On May 19, 2011, the claimant underwent a CT scan of the

pelvis to include the hips without contrast.  The impressions from

that CT scan are as follows:

“1. Severe hip joint space narrowing on the
left with flattened left femoral head and
this could represent severe
osteoarthritis versus avascular necrosis.

2. Moderate osteoarthritic change in the
right hip.

3. Acetabular spurring and cystic changes
bilaterally and spurring from the SI
joints.

4. Disc protrusions and bulges lower lumbar
spine as described above.”
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The claimant was then seen by Dr. Silver on May 25, 2011.  At

that time Dr. Silver referred the claimant to the orthopedics

department and was taken off work until he was released by an

orthopedist.  While Dr. Silver’s progress note is hand written and

found at Respondents’ Exhibit 1, Page 31, I believe his impression

section to state, “1. Left Hip Severe DJ, 2. Avasular Neurosis, 3.

Lumbar Disc D, 4. with herniated disc.”

On June 4, 2011, the claimant was seen at the Summit Medical

Center with the chief complaint of left hip pain.  Following is the

history of present illness portion that was memorialized in the

medical record from the claimant’s visit:

“The patient is a 59-year-old gentleman with a
history of hypertension, chronic back pain,
and borderline diabetes, presented to the ER
today complaining of chronic onset of left hip
pain.  The patient is a poor historian but the
patient states that back in July of last year,
2010, the patient was rear sided by a truck on
the highway which resulted in left hip pain.
He went to the ER.  Initial workup at that
time showed no fracture.  Followup with his
primary care physician at that time, Dr. Niba,
showed no fracture.  The patient was then
started on some medications for arthritis and
supportive care.  The patient states that he
later went to Dr. Silver, who is a pain
specialist here in town, and over the course
of a couple of months he set the patient up
with an MRI, done just last week at Prime
Imaging of his back and hip, and apparently,
as per the patient, states that Dr. Silver
informed them of some fractures on his hip and
some back derangements.  The patient now
complains of progressive numbing pain down his
left hip associated with some poor function of
his bowel and bladder, has been noted to be
soiling himself and urinating on himself,
resulting in some rashes underneath his pubic
area.  When seen in the ER here today, initial
x-ray shows a displaced subcapital fracture of
the left hip.  MRI currently is pending from
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Prime Imaging.  With this and the above
complaint, the patient was admitted to our
service for further evaluation and treatment.”

The clinical impression that was given in this medical report from

Summit Medical Center it states, “Intractable hip pain.”

On June 6, 2011, Dr. Greg Jones performed a complex total hip

replacement on the claimant’s left hip.  That operative report is

found at Respondents’ Exhibit 1, Pages 39-41.  The claimant

continued to treat post-operatively with Dr. Jones and was seen by

Dr. Jones’ physician assistant, Benton Loggains, on July 1, 2011,

and July 13, 2011.  On August 1, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr.

Jones.  A progress note which is found at Respondents’ Exhibit 1,

Pages 44-45, from that visit, in part, states the following:

“This 59-year-old Mulberry gentleman is seen
in postoperative evaluation regarding his
multiple issues related to his work accident,
his preexisting back and hip arthritis issues
on the right leg (unoperated), the lumbar
degenerative disc disease, albeit exacerbated
by the accident as he describes it to me, and
the most peculiar findings when I had seen him
in consultation regarding chronic ‘hip pain’
with what at the time of surgery in my opinion
was a previous fracture that correlates at
least by the appearance and intraoperative
findings to the original injury described when
he was struck in his work situation by a
vehicle.  I believe what we are dealing is a
femoral neck fracture that was nondisplaced,
was not visible because of his great size
imaging-wise, and unless very suspicious of
same and got a CT or something, I am not sure
they would have caught it.  Bottom line is
when I took care of him, however, he had a
nonunion with basically an eroded femoral head
that was clearly fractured previously and he
basically had been tough enough to keep
walking and putting up with it.”
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I will note that at the hearing in this matter, the claimant

testified that in July 2010 he weighed 428 pounds and stands 5' 11"

tall.

In order for the claimant to prove his left hip difficulties

compensable, he must first prove the existence of objective medical

findings.  That is clearly done through the operative report

regarding the claimant’s left hip replacement that was performed by

Dr. Jones on June 4, 2011, at which time Dr. Jones outlined the

existence of a fracture to the femoral head.  However, the claimant

must also prove a causal connection between his objective medical

findings of hip difficulties and the work related event that he

alleges to have caused these difficulties.

The claimant has testified that his memory of the actual

incident where he was struck and knocked to the ground by a motor

vehicle is very poor.  However, we did have the credible testimony

of Mr. Elmore who described the events.  It seems clear to me that

the type of accident the claimant was involved in could very

clearly cause a fracture in the claimant femoral head as was

demonstrated in the operative report of Dr. Jones.  I agree with

Dr. Jones in his progress note dated August 1, 2011, where he

clearly sets out the reasons this fracture was unknown to medical

providers and the claimant for such a length of time.  I am quite

frankly amazed at the fortitude of the claimant to have continued

to function in the form that he did while performing day to day

activities with a fractured femoral head.  Inasmuch, I do believe
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that the claimant suffered a compensable injury to his left hip on

July 8, 2010.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from May 19,

2011, to a date yet to be determined.  This temporary total

disability would be in regard to his compensable left hip injury.

Upon review of the medical evidence in this matter, I do find a

note taking the claimant off work from Dr. Silver on May 19, 2011,

apparently due to the results from the CT scan that was performed

at Prime Medical Imaging on May 19, 2011.  On July 1, 2011,

physician’s assistant Benton Loggains also discusses the claimant’s

inability to work in a progress note regarding followup after his

complete hip replacement which occurred on June 6, 2011.  The

claimant has proven that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from May 19, 2011, to a date yet to be

determined.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from August 31,

2011, to a date yet to be determined.  This temporary total

disability would spawn from the claimant’s admittedly compensable

back injury that also occurred on July 8, 2010.  However, that

issue is moot in that I have already determined that the claimant

is temporarily and totally disabled due to his hip injury beginning

on May 19, 2011, and going forth to a date yet to be determined.

Inasmuch, the respondents are already responsible for temporary

total disability payments to the claimant during the time period
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temporary total disability has been requested regarding the

claimant’s back.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 19, 2011, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 21, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he suffered a compensable injury to his left hip on July 8,

2010.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to medical treatment related to his compensable

left hip injury.

4. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to temporary total disability benefits from May

19, 2011, to a date yet to be determined.

5. The claimant’s request for temporary total disability

benefits regarding his admittedly compensable back injury is moot.

6. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that his attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee commiserate with
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the benefits awarded herein and the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation

Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall bear the costs associated with the

reasonable and necessary medical treatment associated with the

claimant’s compensable left hip injury.

The respondents shall pay the claimant temporary total

disability benefits from May 19, 2011, to a date yet to be

determined.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the benefits awarded herein,

with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the respondents

in addition to such benefits and one half of said attorney's fee to

be withheld by the respondents from such benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


